
TOWN OF AVON 
2016 ANNUAL BUDGET MEETING MINUTES 

MAY 2, 2016 
 
I. TOWN COUNCIL CHAIRMAN: Mr. Mark Zacchio 

Town Council Chairman Mark W. Zacchio called the Annual Town Budget Meeting to 
order at 7:00 pm in the Avon Senior Center Community Room. He led the audience in 
the Pledge of Allegiance. He asked the citizens for nominations for moderator. 
 

II. CITIZENS: 
On a motion made by Tom Harrison and duly seconded by Peggy Roell, it was 
unanimously voted to elect Diane S. Hornaday as Moderator of the Annual Budget 
Meeting. 
  

III. MODERATOR:  
Diane S. Hornaday welcomed those present and stated the meeting is for information on 
the budget and to provide the citizens an opportunity to ask questions or make statements 
about the proposed budget. She reminded the assembly that no action will be taken this 
evening. She stated the meeting will be adjourned to a referendum to be held on May 
11th. The voting hours will be 6:00 a.m. to 8:00 p.m. She requested the Town Clerk, Ann 
Dearstyne, to come forward and read the call of the Town Meeting.  The Clerk read the 
following notice: 

 
LEGAL NOTICE 
TOWN OF AVON 

ANNUAL BUDGET MEETING 
 
The Annual Budget meeting of the electors and citizens qualified to vote in Town 
Meetings of the Town of Avon, Connecticut will be held at the Avon Senior Center, 635 
West Avon Road, in the Town of Avon, Connecticut on Monday, May 2, 2016 at 7:00 
p.m. for the following purpose: 
 
To receive and consider a resolution for the adoption of the 2016/2017 Annual Budget in 
the amount of $89,054,435. as recommended by the Board of Finance, for the fiscal year 
commencing July 1, 2016. 
 
Pursuant to Section 9.4.1 of the Avon Town Charter, the Annual Budget Meeting will be 
adjourned to a referendum vote on the aforesaid recommended budget to be held on 
Wednesday, May 11, 2016, between the hours of 6:00 a.m. and 8:00 p.m.  Electors and 
persons who are not electors but who are qualified to vote at town meetings will vote at 
the Avon Senior Center, 635 West Avon Road, Avon, Connecticut.  
 
Absentee ballots are available at the Town Clerk’s Office in the Town Hall. 

 
The aforesaid question will be placed on paper ballots under the following heading: 
 
“Shall the Annual Town Budget in the amount of $89,054,435. as recommended by the 
Board of Finance, for the fiscal year commencing July 1, 2016 be approved?” 
 
Voters approving the proposed question will vote “Yes” and those opposing the proposed 
question will vote “No”. 

 
Dated at Avon, Connecticut, this 15th day of April, 2016.  
 
 



Avon Annual Town Meeting Minutes                    May 2, 2016                                                 Page 2 of 36 
 

 
 

 
 

     ________________________ 
     Thomas F. Harrison, Chairman 
     Board of Finance 

IV. MODERATOR:  
Ms. Hornaday called on Mr. Thomas Harrison, Chairman of the Board of Finance, to read 
the Resolution and move its adoption. 
 

V. BOARD OF FINANCE CHAIRMAN: Mr. Thomas Harrison 
Mr. Harrison thanked Ms. Hornaday. Chairman Harrison moved the following 
Resolution: “Shall the Annual Town Budget in the amount of $89,054,435. as 
recommended by the Board of Finance, for the fiscal year commencing July 1, 2016 be 
approved?” Houston Putnam Lowry seconded the motion. 

  
VI. MODERATOR 

A. Ms. Hornaday stated the motion has been moved and seconded. 
 
B. Ms. Hornaday called upon Mr. Harrison for comments.  Mr. Harrison informed 
the audience that he will make a slide presentation.  He stated that he loves this time of 
year.  The Board of Finance, for ten months of the year, works in virtual obscurity. In 
April and May it is the Board’s time to shine and show what we are doing to balance the 
budget.  He asked the citizens to keep this number in mind and he will come back to it 
later: 1063. He led the audience through a PowerPoint Presentation. The presentation is 
attached to these minutes. He stated that if the citizens approve the budget as submitted, it 
will result in an increase, as of July 1st, in the mill rate of 2.50%. A mill is $1.00 per 
$1000 of assessed value. Mr. Harrison commented several bills passed by the State 
Legislature have a direct effect on our budgets. He stated the Legislature was concerned 
about the variation from town to town within the state on the automobile tax rate. They 
passed a bill last year that will take effect next fiscal year that takes that tax portion of the 
levy that applies to cars and applies a 32.45 mill rate. If no changes occur, that could have 
a big impact on Avon. The other law passed will take effect this July 1st if no changes are 
made. This law limits spending increases for municipalities to no more than 2.5% per 
year, excluding debt service. Exceeding this limit triggers a penalty to the town of a loss 
of grant monies. For every $1.00 you go over the cap, you lose $.50 out of one of the 
funds the State uses to reimburse municipalities for various things. No one knows if it 
will be amended, but he wanted the citizens to be aware that it is out there. He stated the 
State has significantly reduced the Educational Cost Sharing Grant (ECS) for towns 
throughout the state. Avon’s grant has may be reduced by $473,000. This represents a 
significant hit to our revenue estimates. All three boards agreed that they would make 
reductions from their original budget proposals offset by some additional revenue 
projections. $348,000 of net reductions were made. The proposed cuts from the state may 
change. Mr. Harrison added that this evening is the opportunity for the citizens to 
campaign for or against the budget and to ask questions of all the Boards. He asked them 
to feel free to voice their opinions. The budget has to be approved by the voters through 
the referendum. The Town Charter was revised in the 90’s and includes a 9% rule which 
states for the actual votes to be counted, there must be a turnout of at least 9% of the 
eligible voters. Mr. Harrison verified with the Registrar of Voters, Ann Clark, that as of 
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last Friday there were 11,808 registered voters. 9% represents 1063 voters. There must be 
this many votes cast, or the budget will automatically pass. The last several years, we 
have only had a voter turnout of about 3% - 4%. In 2010 there was the highest percentage 
voter turnout of 26%. In response to a question from the audience, Ann Clark stated that 
the turnout for the recent primary was roughly 53.4% for each party. In response to a 
follow up question, Mr. Harrison stated the referendum could not be combined with the 
primary because the Charter spells out a time frame for the referendum that is calculated 
backward from the start of the new fiscal year. The primary dates were set by the State 
Legislature. 
 
Ms. Hornaday asked that all questions be held until after the Boards are given an 
opportunity to comment. She stated that the requested chart will be put back up on the 
screen when the public questioning is opened. She stated she neglected to mention at the 
opening of the meeting that the question, answers and comment period follows the 
presentations of those that prepared the budgets.  
 
C. Ms. Hornaday asked Mr. Zacchio, Town Council Chairman, to comment. 
Mr. Zacchio stated that the budgets have been gone through in great detail in the previous 
budget meetings. Tonight’s presentation highlights some important aspects of the budget. 
He introduced the Council members present; David Pena, Heather Maguire and Bill 
Stokesbury. He stated James Speich was traveling for business. He led the audience 
through a PowerPoint Presentation. The presentation is attached to these minutes. He 
reminded the citizens that they can go to the town website and signup for news and 
announcements by email. 
 
D. Ms. Hornaday asked Mr. Putnam-Lowry, Chairman of the Board of Education to 
comment. Mr. Putnam-Lowry yielded the floor to Mr. Mala, Superintendent of the 
Schools. He stated that Dr. Donna Nestler-Rusack would be running the projector. He 
also recognized Board members in the room, Chairman Putnam-Lowry, Wendy Howard 
and Peggy Roell. He stated the budget process for the Board of Education begins in 
September. The proposed budget is presented to the full Board at their November 
meeting and it is voted on in December. It then becomes the Board of Education’s budget 
that is presented to the town. He led the audience through a PowerPoint Presentation. The 
presentation is attached to these minutes.  
 
E. Ms. Hornaday asked if any other Town Official wished to comment on any 
portion of the proposed budget. She outlined the procedure for the question and answer 
period. She invited the Town Council members to return to the front of the room. 
 
F. Ms. Hornaday asked Citizens discuss Resolution. 
She asked that those that come forward use the microphone and state their name and 
address.  Questions are to be for clarification or to make a statement of what you think 
about the budget. She reiterated that no action will be taken tonight. She asked for no 
audience response to any speaker such as applause or booing.  

 
Flo Stahl, 2 Sunset Trail – She stated she is president of the Avon Taxpayers 
Association. The popular takeaway from Avon’s budget is that teachers’ salaries 
are too high. We read about it, the media often puts it in the headlines, and it 
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becomes the general buzz. The result is a simplistic, binary argument: Too high? 
Too low? Just right? Not right? Fair? Not fair?   
 
In truth, it’s a lazy argument, because what teachers earn is a symptom, not a 
cause. The cause is the absence of due diligence, otherwise known as the political 
will to stop making bad financial alignments that place an avoidable burden on 
the budget and on taxpayers. It’s not only a bad financial alignment, but an 
unnecessary one because existing wages and their built-in enhancements are 
already at a very high point. It’s a shortsighted, some might even say spineless, 
misappropriation of taxpayer money because it defers thinking about long-term 
costs. 
 
Why bring this up at all? The horse has left the barn. The contract has been 
signed, sealed, delivered and it will be honored for three long years whether we 
like it or not. What’s the point? The point is, with closed door sessions, there is no 
alternative but to respond after the fact. It is my hope by continuing to bring it up, 
maybe, just maybe, we can create a memory going forward about due diligence, 
financial alignments, and long-term costs to the community.  
 
To repeat, the real issue is far more complicated than just teachers and their 
salaries. It involves Unions bargaining collectively with municipalities that 
bargain isolated and alone. It involves negotiating with an inherent monopoly. It 
involves good people given a measure of power to appropriate huge sums of 
money.  
 
We’ll never know what projects remain undone, what fees could have been 
eliminated, what initiatives could have been started, or what smaller mill rates we 
could have had. Please. Remember going forward. 
 
Eugene T. Reohr, 137 Deepwood Drive – He stated he received a beautiful town 
newsletter, but he does not have an understanding of a lot of the material it 
contains. He stated revenues are listed under Fund 13, Fund 8, Fund 14, Fund 11 
and Pequot Funds. What is all that stuff? Where is it coming from? What is it 
showing me here? Then we have use of assigned fund balance and a reserve. Fund 
#1, $120,000 we’re going to be using. Fund #2, we’re going to use $279,390. 
Then we have Fund #5, that’s $1,025,082 we’re going to use that’s budgeted. And 
then we have an unassigned fund balance, Fund #4 , well, I don’t think there is 
any money in that fund, so that balance for 15/16 is zero. What is this stuff? Does 
anybody know? Will you tell me? 
 
Mr. Zacchio responded that he can’t speak to every single one of those funds. Mr. 
Reohr asked “why not?” Mr. Zacchio continued they are in the budget and we can 
walk through each one of them. These are usually funds that receive revenue 
through either fees; Mr. Reohr interrupted asking “… (not decipherable) these are 
smoke and mirror funds aren’t they? Asking to finish, Mr. Zacchio continued with 
these are usually funds that received from fees like the sewer for example. That’s 
one of those funds so, people who have sewers, pay a fee for those sewers, that 
fee goes into a fund, one of those funds, then monies are expended from those 
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funds to fix the sewers. So they are not from tax dollars, they are revenues that are 
received through fees. There are fees that are received through the police 
department. If you went up Avon Mountain when they were doing the 
construction, they had a police officer posted at each end. That’s by law that they 
have to have officers there. The contractor pays their over-time salary and also a 
fee to the town for their use. That fee goes into Fund #5 and Fund #5 may be used 
to purchase a police car. So those are revenue accounts that have collected fees 
from users in most cases that is used to offset the budget so that we don’t have to 
raise the taxes to do those things that we are doing with those dollars. Most times 
they are very specific. Mr. Reohr asked where he could get a list of what all the 
different funds are in writing. Mr. Zacchio stated there is a copy at the Library, 
Town Hall, or he could have his copy that he had with him. He added that you 
could go through each one and see every single revenue with a description. It is in 
the complete budget. In response to a follow up question from Mr. Reohr, Mr. 
Zacchio stated the budget book is indexed by each of the line items as well as 
Capital Improvements. Mr. Reohr asked to recall a slide used in Mr. Harrison’s 
presentation. He asked capital improvement 1097 sewer fund 5. Mr. Zacchio 
stated the capital improvement total budget was 4.4 million dollars. 1097 of that is 
being funded from Fund #5 that is a collection of sewer users’ fees. This has to be 
in the budget so you can see it. So the 4.4 million dollars is not all derived from 
tax payers’ in this budget. $1,097,000 will be used to work on infrastructure for 
sewers funded by that sewer fee.  
Mr. Zacchio added we go through the budget in much more detail at the budget 
finance workshop and the budget finance public hearing. That’s when we go 
through all the detail. Tonight’s meeting is a little higher level. There is only so 
much detail that can  
 
Altilio Foschini, 227 Huckleberry Hill Road – Politics have always frustrated me, 
I grew up in Waterbury, Ct, as you could imagine. I guess probably the most 
frustrating part of politics is you feel out of control; you feel you have no say in 
anything. But, I think the biggest challenge is I see my real estate value going 
down, my house went down by $160,000 since 2008. It seems like teachers’ 
salaries are the highest compared to all other districts or all other towns 
surrounding us. You look for fiscal responsibility in bad times it just never ends. 
Spending never ends. I guess that’s what’s really frustrating. How do we 
compare, by the way we have a great school system – I totally agree, but how do 
we compare teacher’s salaries to other towns surrounding us like Simsbury that is 
also doing a tremendous job on the education side. From what I understand we are 
substantially higher. I guess fiscal responsibility is what I look for. Here I am, I 
am pinched every single year, my wages have stayed the same or gone down 
since 2007, but yet municipalities don’t see that or don’t ever make changes with 
the times. My taxes haven’t gone down, they go up every year. Yet my earnings 
have gone down. My real estate values have gone down $160,000 according to 
Zillow. It’s terrifying. It’s frustrating. We have a great school system, I have two 
children in the system so I agree, but, how do we compare. At the referendum, if 
we have 9% that come out to vote, and they don’t agree with the budget, what 
happens? That’s what I don’t understand, again, I’m totally ignorant, I’ve never 
done this, I’ve never attended before. It’s just when I look at what I started paying 
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in 2008 to what it is today – it’s frustrating. There’s an article in the Hartford 
courant, I don’t know if anyone saw it, where a gentleman from Avon is moving 
out to Naples, Florida. We are seeing a trend of this, and when does it end? Are 
we just going to eventually tax everyone out of the state of Connecticut? Out of 
the town of Avon? That’s what’s scary about our situation in today’s day and age, 
we don’t follow the trends of the market. Big salaries are gone but yet we don’t 
adjust accordingly. I think that’s the only frustration. I’ve never done this before, 
I’ve never spoken. I’ve never attended a meeting in my life because, again, I grew 
up in Waterbury. So do you know how we do compare teacher’s salaries to 
Simsbury? Mr. Zacchio responded that we do not negotiate the teacher’s salaries, 
the Board of Ed does so I’ll let them speak in terms of how that compares. I can 
speak to, I won’t say we’re a victim because everyone is a victim these days, but 
we are within a process in the State of Connecticut with binding arbitration that 
forces us to negotiate with our units, teachers, police, public works and all of our 
units, in a way that if you go to binding arbitration, I personally think the deck is 
stacked against us in the State of Connecticut because one arbitrator is picked by 
the teacher’s or the police or the public works, one is picked by the Town, and 
one is picked by the State. They decide what the last best offer is. If you go into 
one of those binding arbitrations with we want nothing, we want 0-0-0 and the 
police or teacher’s come in with the average. Nine times out of ten we are going 
to lose to the average. So we negotiate in good faith in terms of where we come 
to. It is a frustrating process because we are a service, the Town is a service unit. 
The police service us in terms of a first responder perspective keeping our 
community safe. Teacher’s service our students. And it is frustrating because you 
don’t see how that service comes to an end, it always comes to the same point. 
How we compare to other towns, I just don’t know in terms of teacher’s salaries. 
Mr. Foschini responded, but should we know that? I would want to know that as 
an employer. Mr. Zacchio responded that the Board does absolutely know that. 
After Mr. Foschini restated his frustration, Mr. Putnam-Lowry stated that when 
we negotiated with teachers it’s always a balancing act. They are asking for stuff 
and we try to give them what we think is the cheaper end and they try to ask for 
the more expensive end and so we move it along. Before we make any deal, what 
we do is we see where we are currently in the scheme of things compared to 
various towns in our ERG, our economic grouping which is ERG II, we also look 
at ERG I, the ERG we used to be in. We do in fact review those on a town by 
town basis. Then we also review where the contracts are currently coming in for 
the current year. Mr. Foschini asked if it was true that we were the highest in the 
surrounding towns. Mr. Putnam-Lowry replied generally speaking we are higher, 
but we are not a lot higher. And in terms of the settlements this year on this 
contract, we came in lower, slightly lower than everybody else. One thing that 
Mr. Zacchio didn’t actually say is what they say, baseball arbitration, so it’s the 
last best offer. So they don’t split the baby in saying you’re at one, you’re at three 
so we’ll give you two. They pick the high end or the low end. One of the key 
factors is what the town’s ability to pay is. Which creates an issue for us because 
we have been fiscally conservative and we have a rainy day fund. So everyone 
like to say oh you should be able to raid your rainy day fund – we don’t do that 
because it would affect our bond rating which raises our interest costs on 
borrowing. So the short answer is we push them hard and this year we were going 
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to go to arbitration but we finally reached a settlement at the last moment. We 
have as a matter of policy moved everybody from a defined benefit pension plan 
and we have moved everybody to a high deductible health insurance, it’s not the 
classical health insurance. We have made a contribution to everybody’s HSA 
spending account. We don’t pay for the full deductible for that. We have agreed to 
pay for half on the current contract. Mr. Foschini responded I’ll give you an 
example, I am a business owner, I pay $980 per month for my health insurance 
and I have a 6,000 – 7,000 deductible. It’s just frustration, it seems like the private 
sector and politics don’t play by the same rules. Mr. Putnam-Lowry stated you’re 
talking about at the high end, but there is a balance, we do pay attention to it and 
we do bargain pretty hard. Mr. Foschini asked if we get 9% of the vote on the 
referendum and they disagree, what happens. Mr. Putnam-Lowry responded if the 
budget fails, it goes back to the Board of Finance and the Board of Finance will 
say, whatever they say, and they have never said raise it because that doesn’t 
make sense. They always say cut it and so we have to find a place to cut in our 
budget to come in with the new numbers. It goes out to referendum again. If it 
fails, we do another referendum. The Town Council has the ultimate word if you 
fail three referendums. Mr. Zacchio added we go through this process if the 
budget fails, we go through this process again. Mr. Foschini stated I don’t think it 
should always come from teachers, which is not what I am saying. It just seems 
like that is the biggest piece of the budget. Mr. Putnam-Lowry stated 80% is 
salary and 2/3 of the budget. He added we are lucky we have good teachers, they 
have been around for a while, but we always try to encourage people to retire 
periodically. We also bring in new people at lesser amounts if we can. Mr. 
Foschini said, so I just wanted to voice my opinion, thank you very much. Mr. 
Zacchio stated before you go away, let me share some statistics with you guys, I 
think it is important, Houston hit on a point about our ability to pay. I have some 
stats in front of me, it is a town by town comparison of the amount of taxes we 
pay in the State of Connecticut versus how much we get back into our 
communities. The $473,000 we were talking about getting cut, that’s off of this 
number. So when the arbitrator’s look at this and look at ability to pay, this is kind 
of an indication of what the State thinks of our ability to pay. We all pay almost 
$80,000,000 in personal income tax and real estate conveyance tax last year. We 
got $.03 back on the dollar. That is what comes back to Avon. Hartford gets $5.00 
back for every dollar they put in, I’d like to have that deal. Those dollars go to the 
communities like Hartford, Bridgeport, New Haven and Waterbury. When we sit 
in front of an arbitration board and start talking about ability to pay, this is what 
they are looking at. By the way we get $.03 back on the dollar. There are only a 
few towns that get less than us, it’s $.02 back on the dollar and they are all on the 
gold coast down in Fairfield County; the Weston’s, Woodbridge’s, they get $.02 
on the dollar we get $.03. From there it goes up in some of the surrounding towns 
are pretty similar $.14, $.15, $.05, $.06. The $.03 included the $473,000 that is 
being taken away so it is going to be less this year. This is 2014 statistics. Just a 
little bit about how the State looks at Avon in terms of ability to pay. Ms. Bratton 
added that when the State chooses their arbiter, this is the problem. 
 
James Tosti, 68 Wellington Heights – You have basically said that a large part of 
the budget is out of our control, it’s subject to somebody else, up the food chain. 
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Mr. Zacchio interjected that we have very little that is discretionary. Mr. Tosti 
asked do we have the right as a town, as a manager in the town to hire and fire 
people as we deem fit without additional costs from doing so. We have no power 
over the budget, do we have power over the people we hire? Mr. Zacchio stated of 
course. Mr. Tosti asked for confirmation that we can fire them at will, they are 
hired at will like the private sector is. Mr. Zacchio stated not necessarily at will, 
they are part of bargaining units and the head would have to meet certain 
constraints. In cases where we would diminish a number of services, I believe, we 
have the ability to reduce staffing if we had to. It would also reduce services. Mr. 
Tosti stated I assume we are all here because we are reasonably frustrated, 
reasonable angry. We have seen 15%-16% increases in taxes when inflation is 
running much closer to zero since 2008. We can sit here, we can complain, what 
kind of actions can we take? My proposal, as an idea, brainstorm, when we start 
the budgetary process next year for the 2017/2018, start with the 2008 budget. 
Don’t use last year’s budget. Start with the 2008 budget. Put the numbers down 
and find a way to get there. Get the accountant’s out. Now always there’s 
balancing between people and numbers. Start with the 2008 budget when we put 
2014/2015 next to 2016/2017 we know those are not the comparable numbers. 
We know the economy has gone through inflation for quite a number of years. 
Let’s go back to 2008 as a starting point. 
 
Bruce Corbett, 171 Huckleberry Hill Road – I am a resident of Avon for 43 years. 
You I hope have a green sheet like this, two page, with a form on the back. I am a 
Social Studies teacher. Seven years as president of the teacher’s organization. I 
know about arbitration, I’ve been out on strike, I’ve negotiated and I’ve 
developed salary schedules. In the first paragraph of the green sheet, it explains 
the 2.25 general wage increase. That sounds sort of easy going. But it really isn’t 
when you look at the high rate of pay for Avon teachers. In a note out from the 
superintendent’s office to the Town Council that was going to vote on the budget, 
they were all geared up to vote, but they didn’t have the cost. A couple days later 
the cost came in. 2.25%, 3 years and the Board is picking up the cost of 83% of 
the new health care program. I also when I saw this note in the paper in early 
December, I wrote an editorial in the Farmington Valley Press saying teacher’s 
contract should not pass. I also e-mailed to the Town Council this letter. I disagree 
with some of the things I’ve heard about arbitration tonight. One, the cost of the 
settlement is a 2.25% across the board and that translates into more than 2.25%. It 
is not fair to our citizens who had no social security COLA this year. As a result, I 
would encourage citizens to examine the contract and to relate their thoughts to 
members of the council. I’m sorry I’ve done this several times already so I’m 
going with it one more time because I think this is the last chance before we vote. 
The welfare and the interest of the teachers of this town is very well taken care of. 
How could they want anything more? Resident’s should take a look at the total 
picture of the contract that was signed this year and extend it for two more years 
because it is a three year contract. On April 11th, at the Finance committee 
meeting, I suggested that $1,000,000 be cut from the proposed town budget and or 
get a 2.25 general wage increase concession from the Avon teachers, or a little bit 
or a lot of both. I don’t know where that’s going to go. I don’t think it went 
anywhere because the town Finance board came in with essentially the same 
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budget of 89 million dollars. But it’s not over because we as taxpayers, citizens, 
and I am trying to promote citizenship, have the opportunity without the fear of 
arbitration to reject this settlement. What you do is up to you, but I’m hoping you 
will peruse the facts on the green sheet and on the orange sheet. I may have to 
alter a little bit on the orange sheet because I received some new information 
tonight and I need to check that a little further. When I was at the landfill passing 
out flyers explaining things, people had some crazy questions about salary 
schedules. I would like everybody to look at the orange sheet, this is the one with 
my signature at the bottom, what's this MA business, is that Massachusetts? No, 
it’s not Massachusetts, it’s a master’s degree.  The sixth year is 30 hours or ten 
courses beyond the master’s degree. It is a twelve step schedule and each one of 
those steps represents a year. You can see where the salary schedule is for people 
who have twelve years’ experience and a master’s degree. They don’t have a BA 
with the twelve because the rules through the state are now that you need to have 
a master’s degree within ten years. We also have about 100 coaches and 
additional teaching assignments that have a 2.25 GWI. One of the things that 
alerted people the most about the salary schedule which they didn’t understand is 
that when you compare it to the five touching towns of Avon, I did not put the 
names of those towns down because sometimes it can be an embarrassment when 
you see how far behind they are. We in Avon are paying $9,000 to $11,000 more 
for teachers than they are in other touching towns. I taught in another town. I 
know teachers are generally very good people and want to do their best.  I don’t 
know how much more $10,000 buys in caring. Then I would like you to look at 
the last orange page. These are salaries, they aren’t even benefits. Next year’s pay 
for a sixth year is $101,000 according to the contract on page 25, you get a $2,500 
retirement benefit. The next year there is another salary and another retirement 
benefit. And in your final year the $105,000 is from the salary schedule from the 
third year of the contract you have a $3,000 retirement benefit. I need to check 
whether these retirement benefits get put in to the State Teacher’s retirement 
system. I got a note tonight and I had some trouble trying to figure it out. I will 
double check on that. Avon teachers also receive $1,000 per year for 5 years after 
they are retired. Why?  Down at the bottom is from the Board of Education’s 
accounting for the requesting of funding increase. The largest category there are 
salaries at $1,184,000. We are at a point where only 4% of the people turn out to 
vote and you know the rest of it, we need at least 10% of the people to turn out to 
vote and how they vote once they show up is up to them. But you want to have 
10% so that we the people have an opportunity to determine our own destiny. I 
was an American History teacher. This could be our Lexington and Concord 
moment. Thank you. 
 
Barbara Shuckra, 78 Deepwood Drive – I have a question in regards to the 
sewers. We had new sewers put in on Deepwood, and we are charged 3% interest 
for our contribution for each house, so I am paying $7,000 per year plus 3%. Is 
that going into the sewer income or is it going into interest income? Mr. 
Robertson replied that it is accounted for through the sewer use fund that the 
chairman was talking about earlier. It’s separate, it’s called Fund #5 it’s a special 
revenue fund. It is not comingled with general tax revenue that goes to support the 
general fund, Fund #1. Ms. Shuckra stated you mentioned something about the 



Avon Annual Town Meeting Minutes                    May 2, 2016                                                 Page 10 of 36 
 

 
 

State is reducing our educational efforts by some $473,000. Why are we sharing it 
with the other town budgets? Why aren’t we just cutting out the education fund? 
Mr. Zacchio responded that Education Cost Sharing Grant is a general revenue 
line item which is applied across the whole budget. Ms. Shuckra asked if this is 
what the State tells you. It’s not just for education? Mr. Zacchio responded it 
comes in through the town and it is a general revenue so unlike, as Mr. Mala 
pointed out Special Education Grants that come directly into the schools have to 
be used within the schools, Educational Cost Sharing as a general revenue item is 
not applicable 100% to the Board of Education because it is used to pay down the 
amount across the budget and the taxes take over for the differences. The way we 
worked on it at the Board of Finance meeting, the town often has a better revenue 
picture as we get closer to the Board of Finance meeting than we did when we 
developed these budgets. These budgets start to get developed in August, most of 
the work happens in November and December, so as we get closer to this period 
of time we have picture of what those revenues look like. Often times the Town 
Manager may have revenues to put back into the budget, to say we are a little 
more comfortable that this development is going to happen and we are going to 
have more fees from this or we’re a little less comfortable that we’ll hire people 
within a timeframe we think so there will be some extra dollars that aren’t 
expended in salaries. We put that back in the budgets as a general revenue that 
benefits the whole town because these budgets are together for a reason, they are 
for the whole town and we don’t separate ourselves that way. Then after that we 
were left with $307,000, whatever the difference was, be broke that number up 
25% from the town’s operating budget and 75% from the Board of Education’s 
operating budget. The reductions have been made based on those breakdowns. 
Ms. Shuckra stated with regards to the teacher’s salaries, three or four years ago 
Mr. Mala I asked you if anybody sits down and looks at the job descriptions of 
each teacher in each grade and you said you were working on it. Well, evidently 
it’s not working. I work for the IRS. I have a grade 13. It told me exactly how 
many accounting credits I needed to have, what kind of administrative work I had. 
A kindergarten teach got a PhD and she immediately went to $100,000. In what 
world is this? So why aren’t we doing that, looking at the job description for each 
teacher or the teachers at a certain grade level? No answer? Mr. Mala asked if she 
would like him to respond.  Ms. Shuckra said yes she would. Mr. Mala stated all 
the job descriptions in the entire school district have been revised, are current and 
compliant with current state law. What you’re talking about is negotiations. The 
superintendent of a school district does not negotiate with the teachers union. The 
Board of Education has a subcommittee that negotiates with all the associations. 
We as the administration, serve as advisors to the Board and we work to get them 
the information as they go through the negotiation process. Ms. Shuckra asked 
who is this that is negotiating for a per teacher salary? Mr. Mala responded that 
there is a bargaining team from the Teacher’s Association that sits with a 
subcommittee of the Board of Education. We as the central administration are 
advisors to the Board of Education subcommittee. This Board of Education has 
used legal counsel as the spokesperson for the Board and in turn the Teacher’s 
Association has what is called a uniserve rep that represents districts in 
geographic areas that serves as the spokesperson for the association. Ms. Shuckra 
replied so that’s how a teacher in a certain grade with certain requirements. Mr. 
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Mala interjected that contracts are not negotiated by individual assignments 
because the definition of a teacher applies to all the members of that association 
that are licensed as teachers. There are also members that are licensed but are not 
teachers like psychologists and others in specialty positions. They are all clumped 
into the definition of teacher. You don’t negotiate the salary of a kindergarten 
teacher differently than a social studies teacher at the high school. Ms. Shuckra 
responded I think that has to be changed. In industry you are judged by your 
position and its description. You could have three PhD’s but if position 
description says this is the requirement, this is what you are expected to do, no, 
just because you got a doctorate, it doesn’t entitle you to more money. Finally, the 
tax relief for elderly and disabled homeowners; from my understanding, when 
people sell that home, they have to pay back all of this. Mr. Zacchio stated no, 
that’s a different program. Circuit breaker program give relief a certain income 
level or $55,000 based on an equation, there’s a chart that shows what the benefit 
is, homeowner’s never pay it back, and there is no provision for that at all. All of 
that is shifted, the whole $192,000 in this fiscal budget, to the homeowners who 
are not in that program. Ms. Shuckra clarified that when she sells her house that 
money does not have to be repaid. Mr. Zacchio stated that was correct. He added 
that there is a program available that would freeze taxes at a certain level and a 
lien would be put on the house. The lien would be paid back by your estate. We 
don’t think that is a good program. Ms. Shuckra said she was misinformed about 
that. She wanted to make a statement about the turf field. I watch the Superbowl. 
Those million dollar guys played on grass. They weren’t injured, they weren’t 
scratched. Why are we looking into these fields? Mr. Zacchio replied that that 
grass is not played on every day and that is why it is in good shape. Ms. Shuckra 
said we played at Old Farms, we rotated fields, why do we have to have this stuff; 
we are a public school. Ms. Hornaday stated there will be opportunity to speak to 
these issues when other committees meet later in the year. Committees have been 
set up to discuss the playing fields and turf field. 
 
Dick Burkett, 40 School Street – I’ve been here for about 40 years now. For 40 
years my taxes have been going up. It’s not much, 2%, 2%, 3%, but it’s 
compounded over 40 years I’m up pretty high in my taxes if you look at it that 
way. The other thing is [inaudible] I paid 100% of my social security when I put it 
in. The town says they add my social security into my $55,000 limit, which I paid 
100% of but I’m going to get the same amount as you guys working for 
somebody else that only paid 50%. So I’m handicapped right there. If I were 
getting the other 50% I wouldn’t be here today, I would be able to pay my taxes 
easy. We didn’t get any increase in social security COLA. I read the average 
person in Connecticut makes about $68,000. A lot of our teachers are making 
over twice as much as that. Is there any cap on this salary for teachers or is it just 
going to keep going up till pretty soon the teachers are making $300,000 per year. 
The way you got it going now all I ever hear is this arbitration stuff, arbitration 
stuff. You always talk about that arbitration when I worked for companies, I 
owned the company, and I go to the union and say if you don’t like it, go to he--. 
So that’s what they did. I drove trucks for 15 years. There was a company that 
went against the teamsters union. The teamsters union went on a strike. The 
company said if you don’t like it, leave. They shut the trucking company down 
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and there were plenty of other drivers around that wanted the work. So why can’t 
we do that at the schools? We take these people and say you don’t like working 
here, you go get a job working somewhere else. It’s like you’re never going to 
stop these benefits, just keep adding and adding and adding. That’s all you say, oh 
its arbitration. You got an answer for that? You gonna have a cap? Mr. Zacchio 
said he’ll yield to Mr. Mala or Mr. Lowry, we don’t negotiate with the teachers. 
Mr. Lowry responded, why don’t I send him to the lion’s den. I have been living 
here since 1963 so it’s nice to welcome a new guy to the neighborhood. The short 
answer is there is no actual cap. I remember when we bought our house and 
moved in it was $22,000, it’s now worth just a tiny bit more than that even though 
we haven’t done anything to it. There is no absolute limit to what teachers get, 
what could end up on the schedule. Now what happen is, the State of Connecticut, 
bless their soul, came up with what they call a statutory scheme for teachers. 
Teachers are not allowed to strike. If they are unhappy with us, they still have to 
work. If they do strike, we can talk about something we can do to them, but that’s 
not part of it. Now in exchange for losing the right to strike they have this 
arbitration scheme. Which works just like baseball arbitration, so it’s the last best 
offer. The arbitrator’s don’t come in with a number they make up, they have to 
pick one side or the other. Now we figure when we do that, as a cost, it cost us 
roughly $50,000 to do one of those arbitrations. We’ve done that before. The 
administrators in at least one previous year, foregoed, they said zero raise because 
they wanted to help the budget. People don’t remember that, but I remember that. 
So the answer is that is not the way the statutory scheme works because the State 
of Connecticut made it different for us. I can’t change that and I’m sorry. Mr. 
Burkett replied you see what problem the State is in now, right? Mr. Lowry said I 
do sir. Mr. Burkett added you see what problems Hartford and others have. 
[Inaudible] Mr. Lowry stated the problem we have is that people come here 
because of the schools, they keep saying the enrollment is going to drop but the 
enrollment, with all due respect, keeps going up. Mr. Burkett stated he read in the 
paper that said it was going down. Mr. Lowry said not in Avon. The 
superintendent will tell you, it’s going up already, it’s going up again this year. 
Mr. Burkett responded I saw up on the board here you haven’t figured out yet 
how much the decline is. 
 
Joe Lanzetta, 76 Lofgren – I had two questions. Before the state took back the 
$473,000, what was the anticipated increase in mill rate for next year? Mr. 
Harrison responded that it is the same, it didn’t change. What you’re saying is we 
are losing approximately a half million dollars in revenue and we are not 
increasing the mill rate. Is that correct? Mr. Harrison stated that’s correct. Mr. 
Zacchio stated we decreased the budget by that amount. Mr. Lanzetta stated we’re 
losing, the State is actually pushing, instead of the State increasing taxes on us, 
they pushed it down to all of the towns. Mr. Zacchio interjected not all of the 
towns. Mr. Lanzetta continued they’re not raising taxes, but in reality we are all 
paying. We are absorbing $500,000 and we are not increasing the mill rate. Is that 
correct? Mr. Zacchio stated that is correct, we reduced the budget by that amount. 
Mr. Lanzetta stated you reduced the services, but we have not increased the mill 
rate. So I’m really trying to understand what everyone is screaming about. Mr. 
Burkett stated they did increase the mill rate by 2.5%. Mr. Harrison stated the 
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budget spending level before the State did anything was here. The revenues were 
here. To get that we had to go up by 2.50%. That is the mill rate increase. Then 
we had a reduction from the State. Spending went down, revenue went down, it 
still came out even at 2.50% for the mill rate. Mr. Lanzetta said so I want to make 
it clear again. We have not increased the mill rate because of the fact that we had 
to give up $500,000. Mr. Harrison stated that is correct, it was absorbed by 
lowering the spending. Mr. Lanzetta replied wouldn’t someone say that’s a pretty 
good job? Mr. Harrison said someone might. Mr. Zacchio said to Joe’s point, in 
all seriousness, we could have ignored what the State was doing and just raised it 
and say we’re just going to take it from you guys. That is not what the board 
chose to do, they chose to reduce the budgets by that amount so that we stayed 
even to what we expected. 
 
Cliff McKibbin, 44 Copplestone – I am asking this question to make sure I 
understand, the point is the open choice program. Is this costing us money or is 
this a grant that teachers get sent away to do something? It is on slide 14, it’s a big 
number $750,000. Mr. Putnam-Lowry replied the open choice program is a result 
of the Sheff v. O'Neill settlement which means we invite people from Hartford to 
come into our school system, we are currently running at 4%, spread over all 
grades. They are treated as Avon residents. We get a grant to offset some of their 
costs, but it does not offset all of their costs. Under the new budget, it’s around 
$15,000 per student and we get a substantial grant to help reduce that. Mr. Mala 
clarified that any additional services that the students might need if they are 
identified as needing such, are reimbursed to the school district by the Hartford 
Board of Education. Mr. McKibbin asked is it fair to say, I know it’s a budget of 
$3,000,000-4,000,000 to send our students to magnet schools, when these other 
students come in, do we get then approximately $15,000 per student or is it a net 
loss to Avon? Mr. Mala responded our reimbursement is [inaudible] but I want to 
caution folks in making a direct correlation between the net per pupil and the 
actual cost that it takes to service a student. Some are less than the net per pupil 
and some are significantly higher depending on needs. The students that leave, 
and then we have to pay a tuition for do include magnet students but also students 
who have complicated learning needs and is in that percentage as well. Mr. 
McKibbin stated his next question relates to slides 17, 18 and 19. Someone made 
the comment that people like to see our per pupil high because that must mean we 
are good. I always prided myself in living in Avon and being able to tell people 
we had a low per pupil but we had good test scores. It kind of looks to me like we 
are regressing rapidly. We have lost ground, two towns worse from 14/15 and 
another two towns from 15/16. Is the school board looking into that as to why we 
are moving up relative to these other towns? Is it because of these teacher’s 
salaries we are hearing or are there other issues related that could be corrected? 
Mr. Mala stated I think it is related to the biggest portion of the Board of 
Education’s operating budget which is salaries and providing health benefits. 
 
Flo Stahl, 2 Sunset Trail – This time I have direct questions rather than a 
comment. I have a question for the Board of Finance and a question for the Board 
of Education. First to Mr. Harrison, at the beginning of your presentation you said 
“keep this number in mind, 1063”, so would you kindly tell us what the magic is 
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about 1063. Mr. Harrison stated that number, if we had that many people vote on 
the referendum every single vote counts, yes or no, it gets us slightly over the 9%. 
If you take 9% of the 11,800 voters.  Ms. Stahl stated it takes 1063 people voting 
on the budget to get us up over the automatic approval. Mr. Harrison stated yes. 
Mr. Tosti asked how is it constitutional, Ms. Stahl stated she would yield the floor 
to Mr. Tosti. 
 
James Tosti, 68 Wellington Heights – How can it be constitutional to ignore a 
vote regardless of the number of people who vote? How can that be 
constitutional? Mr. Harrison stated it has been tested in the courts. I can’t give 
you names of cases here in this room, but it has been tested and approved as a 
valid restriction that the voters approved. That’s the answer, it may not be the 
answer you want, but it is the answer. It has been tested and approved and 
withstood the test of time and law. Ms. Stahl added the budget is front loaded to 
be approved, that is what municipalities do. Mr. Tosti said front loaded, I don’t 
know what that means. Ms. Stahl clarified in other words, if you don’t reach 9%, 
it’s automatically approved. Mr. Tosti said it’s the responsibility of citizens to 
vote. Mr. Harrison stated some towns have a higher percentage, Wilton has 15%. 
Part of the reason for that, the history on that, remember the vote was approved, 
the majority did, before we had referendum, this was a voting meeting back then. 
The town grew, there was an effort made, Ms. Stahl had a good deal to do with 
that, to get it to a referendum. Whether that’s good or bad, it’s been approved and 
in doing that, the Charter Revision Commission looked at that question because 
you look around the State of Connecticut over the years, there are towns that have 
eight or ten, some of them going into the fall, the brand new fiscal year, without 
ever getting a budget. So people on the Charter Revision Commission in the late 
1990’s looked around and said we don’t want to be in that position, that we are 
voting forever and ever and ever, so they looked around this is the scientific way 
they did it, they looked around some had it at 15 some had it at 4, 5, 6 so they 
took a number roughly in the middle and said 9%. That is how it happened. It was 
submitted to the voters and the voters approved the new Charter setting up a 
referendum with that 9% number. So that’s how it came about. I don’t know if 
Flo is front row a good deal, but we picked a number and you’re right.  I agree 
with the gentlemen here, as citizens, we should vote and if we don’t vote we 
shouldn’t complain about the outcome. Ms. Stahl added it’s hard to get pure 
democracy. 
 
Flo Stahl, 2 Sunset Trail – I have one more question, this is for Mr. Mala. If you 
look at the town newsletter, you will see where it breaks down the increases from 
14/15 to 15/16 to the prosed budget that we are going to vote on. If you look at 
the town side you’ll see that there is sort of a rational progression, a sort of a 
gentle increase year over year which is what we have grown to expect. If you go 
over to the Board of Education budget, it gets a little wilder. I have a question for 
our good friend Mr. Mala and that is under Board of Education under fees and 
memberships, in 14/15 when we say fees and memberships we are talking about 
conferences, symposiums, professional memberships, trips to a conference 
somewhere, in 14/15 it was roughly $81,000. In 15/16 it was $67,000 and in this 
fiscal year, conferences, fees, memberships is $88,000. Why $20,000 more than 
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last year. Mr. Mala responded the fees that are responsible for the increase are 
fees for leagues and conferences and other associations that we have to belong to 
for our students to compete. It’s not just travel to conferences and things like that. 
Fees and memberships have to do with being a part of a league and bear in mind 
that we have a full athletic program and the fees change and quite frankly those 
fees aren’t regulated by anyone. If we want our students to participate in high 
school sports then we must belong to the CIAC and they set the rate. Ms. Stahl 
said thank you, strait response. So the take away is that it was sports fees that 
went up, that drove it. Mr. Mala added there are other fees such as belonging to 
the NEASC, that’s the group that comes and accredits our high school every ten 
years, that has an increase to it. I can provide you complete detail of that line item 
from my five years here. Ms. Stahl said so it went up $20,000 in one year. 
Equipment went down $20,000. Equipment in 14/15 it was $1,043,000. The next 
year it went down to less than half a million, $379,000 and this year it went down 
to $320,000. By equipment do you mean trucks and thing like that? Mr. Mala 
responded that it means technology and classroom based equipment. Trucks are 
Capital expenditures. Ms. Stahl stated so the cost of computers went down. Mr. 
Mala said that is because of the way we procured it. Ms. Stahl said 
congratulations, thank you. Mr. Zacchio said to answer Flo’s question as well, one 
of the aspect’s that helps the town budget stay on a more level trajectory is that 
we’re much less elastic to the change that is happening in town. When I say that I 
mean, a new neighborhood goes in that has another mile of road, it doesn’t affect 
the town in terms of plowing, maintenance, policing, but if there are 40 kids that 
have moved into that neighborhood, it has a much different effect on the school 
board who then depending on where those kids fall in the district, could change 
their budgets. Their budgets tends to be a little more elastic to what is happening 
in the town and the town is a little less elastic, I think that is why you see the 
differences sometimes. Ms. Stahl said thank you and I’m glad you brought that up 
because in our report which is fact based and fact checked, the green booklet, if 
you’ll notice that over a period of 10 years, enrollment has gone down. It has 
gone down. When you talk about enrollment going up, I think we have to be very 
clear about what we are saying. Enrollment was projected to go down. It has gone 
up from the down projection, but the overall trajectory is down. I think we need to 
be very honest and clear about that. 
 
Eugene Reohr, 137 Deepwood – I just have one question about the financial 
information I see in this document. I see actual 14/15, budgeted 15/16 and then 
the proposed 16/17, is there some reason there is not a 9 month actual on here for 
this fiscal year so far? We are 75% through the year and you don’t show the 
actual? Hello. Anybody want to answer? Mr. Harrison responded the actual 
figures, not by any state law or regulation, but by practices of preparing budgets, 
the actual figures for past years are full fiscal year budgets. We don’t put in what 
we. Mr. Reohr interjected why not? I want to change custom and tradition. How 
can taxpayers make educated assumptions when you have 9/12 of the year gone, 
you’re asking for more money, you’re throwing out a budget for 15/16 which is 
meaningless because it has been replaced by nine months of actuals. Mr. Harrison 
stated the numbers exist, sir. They may not be put in this budget, we can look into 
that going forward, but the Board of Finance for all of those months of the year 
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when no one knows what we are doing, and we get a monthly update. Peggy 
Colligan, our Director of Finance working the slides tonight, provides a Board of 
Finance report every month and we also get it from the Board of Education, on 
actual expenditures through that month. Mr. Reohr asked if that could be in this 
format. Mr. Harrison replied he didn’t see any reason why it couldn’t, but stated 
remember, it changes. Mr. Reohr stated all he wants is 9 months actual. Mr. 
Harrison stated we can certainly consider that for next year, we can put in a year-
to-date. Mr. Reohr stated that would make it a little more intelligent than trying to 
figure out where we are at. Mr. Harrison continued it is an excellent suggestion, I 
can’t make a promise, there are three Boards involved, but the number is there 
and if you’d like to know for now what it is through March 31st, Mr. Reohr 
interjected what do I know I am just an ex-GE finance guy. Mr. Harrison 
continued we can get that number for you. If you get in touch with me or with 
Peggy Colligan we can get that number for you tomorrow sometime. Mr. Reohr 
said he would just like it in next year’s report. Mr. Harrison said it is an excellent 
suggestion. We have been doing it one way just because of inertia, we can change 
that and we’ll talk to the other two boards and we may very well be able to take 
care of it. Mr. Reohr said thank you very much.  Mr. Harrison added if you’re 
really curious, let me know and we’ll get you the numbers. 
 
Ms. Hornaday called for final comments. 
 
Mr. Zacchio thanked everyone for coming out, for the candor and the feedback 
and the discussion. He stated he truly hopes that we turn out a lot more than 1062 
votes because I think one of our highest referendums was on the dog leash laws at 
Fisher Meadows which unfortunately was contentious and brought people out to 
vote and with budgets that are not contentious, generally people stay home. We 
don’t know what that means, but we sure hope that people come out. I sure hope 
that tonight was helpful for everybody. Tom and the Board of Finance, Houston 
and the Board of Education and we as a Council remain available to you at any 
time. We have monthly meetings, we can answer questions during meetings. We 
always have open sessions. We invite you to come in and ask as the year goes on. 
I appreciate your support and I hope you come out and vote on the 11th.  
 

G. After discussion, advises audience that there being no further discussion, the 
Budget will be submitted to vote at Referendum on Wednesday, May 11, 2016 at the 
Avon Senior Center/Community Room, 635 West Avon Road, Avon, Ct, between the 
hours of 6:00 a.m. and 8:00 p.m. 
 
Ms. Hornaday stated that she feel what Mr. Zacchio brought up is important. We have 
heard more comments on the process than we have heard in a very long time. I think all 
of us tend to come to these meetings and the budget has already been settled and it has for 
many months and I think if we would take the opportunity to ask one of the presenters at 
one of their meeting to take some extra time to ask questions about their process, their 
procedure, exactly how some of these things work, the same with the Board of Finance 
and the Council. They would be more than happy to spend time answering the questions 
and hearing your input, because it’s hearing your input that gives direction. I do think it 
has been a very productive meeting tonight. We will adjourn to the referendum as is 
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presented earlier. I want to endorse this. If you feel strongly you need to tell your 
neighbors to get out and vote, 9% is by our Charter. The number we need in order to 
speak. Otherwise the balance of power goes by Charter because there is the presumption 
that if people don’t come to vote, they are ok with it. The referendum is going to be held 
here on Wednesday, May 11th from 6:00am to 8:00 pm. Absentee ballots are available in 
the Town’s Office and they should be back in her office by the 10th.  
 

On a motion made by Ms. Hornaday it was unanimously approved to adjourn the meeting at 9:13 
p.m. 
 
Attest, 
 
Ann Dearstyne, Town Clerk 
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